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[IN CONFIDENCE RELEASE EXTERNAL] 

 
17 February 2025 
 

 
 

 
Dear   
Thank you for your request made under the Official Information Act 1982 (OIA), received on 7 
February 2025. You requested the following:  

… 1. Is there a legal IRD requirement that I must divulge my name and phone number if I 
spend more than $1000 at a supermarket? Or, if you know, a legal requirement from any 
other government department? 

2. If it is true, please could you link or provide the source of the Act where this is stated. 
Please ensure I am sent the information as to where else this law applies eg hardware 
shops etc. Also what circumstances I am allowed to refuse. 

3. If there is any further information related to this that you have that would be greatly 
appreciated. 

Information being released 

Suppliers must keep ‘taxable supply information’ for any goods and services they buy or sell. 
The taxable supply information required to be provided or kept depends on the value and the 
type of supply.  

Section 19E(2)(a) of the Goods and Services Tax Act 1985 (the Act), provides what taxable 
supply information is required to be provided by a supplier for purchases that are more than 
$1000 and includes the ‘recipient details’ of the recipient. 

Recipient details for a taxable supply of goods and services is defined in section 2 of the Act and 
includes the buyer’s name, and one or more identifier detail such as:  

• Address (physical or postal), 

• Phone number, 

• Email address, 

• Trading name, if different to the name of the buyer, 

• New Zealand Business Number, or 

• URL address for their website. 

The obligation to provide taxable supply information to Inland Revenue under the Act is on the 
supplier. The supplier may be unable to meet their taxable supply information obligations if a 
buyer refuses to provide their recipient details when requested. 






